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OFFICE OF CITY COUNCIL

SUITE 425, CITY HALL

117 W. DUVAL STREET

JACKSONVILLE FL  32202

904-630-1377

SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON CITY PENSION REFORM
MEETING MINUTES
TUESDAY, APRIL 7, 2009
3:00 P.M.

CITY COUNCIL CHAMBER
1ST FLOOR, CITY HALL

Attendance: Michael Corrigan (Chair), Warren Jones, Reginald Brown, Kevin Hyde, Stephen Joost

Subject Matter Experts: John Keane – Police and Fire Pension Fund; Alan Mosley – Chief Administrative Officer; Sheila Caulkins – Retired Employees Association; Henry Cook – Jacksonville Retirement System Board of Trustees; David Kilcrease – FOP/Corrections Officer Pension Plan
Guests: Council Member Clay Yarborough 
Staff: Kirk Sherman and Thomas Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Derrel Chatmon – General Counsel’s Office; Cheryl Brown – Council Secretary; Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Sherry Hall – Mayor’s Office

The meeting was convened at 3:03 p.m. with a quorum present.  The topic for the day is “how we got where we are”.  Each meeting will end with a recap of issues and questions raised during the session that need research and a response at a subsequent meeting.  The major question posed at the last committee meeting was the 2000 settlement agreement between the FOP and the City which will be addressed by Derrell Chatmon of the OGC.
Derrel Chatmon – Settlement Agreement presentation
Mr. Chatmon asked that the presentation be postponed to the next meeting in order to give him the opportunity to further research one pending issue with a staff attorney who has just returned to Jacksonville after an extended absence.  The report, which will examine both the 2000 ordinance authorizing the settlement agreement and the agreement itself, will be made on April 21st.

“How we got where we are”
Dick Cohee explained the funding history of the Police and Fire Pension Fund, pointing out that in 1995 the beginning of the use of pension reserve funds to pay the City’s pension contributions coincided with the beginning of the City’s millage reduction program, which has contributed in part to the current underfunded status.  The City’s contributions to the General Employees and Police and Fire Pension funds have varied over the years, with the City paying a larger percentage of payrolls to the GEPP from 1978 to 1999, after which the higher percentage contribution shifted to the PFPF.  The unfunded actuarial liability is a function of several different factors: investment returns failing to meet projections (2000 dot.com crash, current global recession), actuarial factors (employees retiring earlier, living longer than assumed by the actuarial model), added cost of benefit enhancements (addition of a Cost of Living Adjustment, addition of a health care supplement payment), and loss of Article V state court revenues formerly dedicated to pension funding.  The current payroll base is approximately $150 million, so a 1% contribution increase costs approximately $1.5 million.  The State Actuary has withheld his approval of several years’ worth of reports on the funding status of both the Police and Fire and General Employee pension plans because of some of the assumptions the City uses in its funding calculations, so new actuarial studies have been commissioned and restated funding reports have been prepared and are awaiting approval in Tallahassee.
Mickey Miller explained the funding history of the General Employees and Corrections Officers Pension Plans.  The Florida Constitution and state law require local government pension plans to be operated and funded consistent with an actuarial strategy for full funding over time, so there is little local discretion about funding amounts.  He explained that PEC (past excess contribution) is an actuarial calculation of “overfunding” (employer contribution in excess of what was required) in a particular year and does not relate to whether or not a pension plan is at a 100% actuarial funding status overall.  The funding status is calculated using a 5 year front-loaded smoothing methodology, and “overfunding” is determined in part based on the performance of the funds’ investments and whether or not they exceed the assumed rate of return (8.4% for the GEPP, 8.5% for the PFPF).  
Mr. Miller presented an example of a benefit change and its fiscal implications using the 1993 adoption of an option for either a cost of living increase or a health care supplement, whichever was more advantageous to the retiree. At the time the benefit was granted the City also made changes to the actuarial assumptions of the plan which substantially reduced the cost of granting the benefit.  Over time the benefit has evolved from either a COLA or a health care supplement to both enhancements, the COLA has been changed from a CPI adjustment capped at 3% to a fixed 3% regardless of CPI, and the $3 per month health care allowance has grown to $5.  Changing assumptions can mitigate the immediate cost of a plan enhancement, but plan changes can change retirement patterns that may have much larger fiscal impacts than were initially assumed.
John Keane and Mickey Miller will produce a chart illustrating how the front-loaded, 5-year smoothing methodology works.

In answer to a question, Mr. Miller stated that the “funding holidays” taken periodically over time when excess pension contributions were used to reduce the City’s annual contribution to the pension plans account for a relatively small percentage of the current total unfunded accrued actuarial liability in the pension plans (perhaps $100 million of the $400 million UAAL in the GEPP and $100 million of the $700 million UAAL for the PFPF).  Dick Cohee stated that his office had made the calculation, using the plans’ investment earnings over the years after the funding holidays were taken, and determined that full city contributions in those years would have produced an additional $125 million for the PFPF and $150 million for the GEPP, reducing their UAAL by that amount.
Chairman Corrigan noted that the name of the committee has been changed from Special Committee on City Pension Reform to Pension Sustainability to more accurately reflect its mission and the importance of making the pension plans sustainable for the financial future of the City’s employees and retirees.
The topic for the next meeting will be what can we do now to promote pension sustainability?
The next meeting will be held on Tuesday, April 21st at 3:00 p.m.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:34 p.m.
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